R emember when we were all shaking our heads in August about the classified government documents found at Mara-Lago, then it so happened that former Vice President Mike Pence and President Joe Biden also had classified materials? It seems folks who work at the White House may have a penchant for taking them home.

All three are being investigated, though former President Donald Trump may be in the hottest of water. Attorney General Merrick Garland has appointed special counsel Jack Smith, who is investigating Trump's complicity in the January 6 attack and the wider attempt to overturn the 2020 election.<sup>1</sup> Smith is also probing the former president's actions over the classified materials found at his Florida home after he refused to hand them over for months.

Pence also took classified documents to his Indiana home and has since returned them.<sup>2</sup> Garland has not appointed a special prosecutor to investigate Pence.

Documents dating back to Biden's tenures as senator and vice president were also found in the president's former office and home.<sup>3</sup> Though it is reported he began returning them as soon as Biden became aware of their location, the White House did not announce when they were first discovered, reportedly around the 2022 November midterm elections.<sup>4</sup> Selected by Garland, special prosecutor Robert Hur will investigate.<sup>5</sup>

The so-called congressional "Gang of Eight" was recently granted access to the documents found in the possession of the three men.<sup>6</sup> The eight politicians, comprising the four party leaders in the House and Senate and the four chairs and ranking members of the House and Senate intelligence committees, have access to the most sensitive information.

Then last week, news broke that an unspecified number of documents from the Pentagon had been found posted on social media, particularly on a video game chat service called Discord.<sup>7</sup> Some files have been identified as highly sensitive, revealing US intelligence efforts regarding notable allies and oppositions. Among the documents were worries regarding vulnerable areas in Ukraine's military strength after more than a year of war.<sup>8</sup> The country's top officials have, naturally, argued the leak may be a Russian disinformation effort.

Also among the Pentagon leak, documents on China revealed assessments on risks posed by the country, specifically its willingness to send deadly aid to Russia, and details of an experimental hypersonic weapons test conducted in February.<sup>9</sup>

## Jennifer Castle

One leaked evaluation posited an attack from Ukraine on Russian soil using NATO weaponry could draw Beijing into the war.<sup>10</sup>

Possible security breaches and sensitive materials don't have to come from the upper echelons of political power or even the US government. During Biden's trip to Belfast in April to commemorate the 25th anniversary of the Good Friday Agreement, the Police Service of Northern Ireland made the Secret Service aware of local reports of a document related to the president's visit that was found on a city street. The man who discovered the PSNI document called a BBC radio show and said the paper had information such as road closures, police commanders assigned to various posts, and phone numbers.<sup>11</sup>

It makes you wonder how many documents are not where they're supposed to be and are in the hands of people who shouldn't have them.

Jennifer Castle (jcastle@tnstate.edu), Instruction and Engagement Librarian, Tennessee State University

## Notes

- Office of the Attorney General, "Order No. 5588-2023: Appointment of Robert K. Hur as Special Counsel," Justice.gov, January 12, 2023, https://www.justice.gov /d9/2023-01/Order.Appointment%20of%20Robert%20 Hur.11223%20%28002%29.pdf.
- Jeff Mason, "Classified Documents Found at Former U.S. Vice President Pence's home," Reuters, January 24, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/classified-doc uments-found-former-us-vice-president-pences-indiana -home-cnn-2023-01-24/.
- Richard Sauber, "Statement from Richard Sauber, Special Counsel to the President," January 12, 2023, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/23572482 -richard-sauber-statement.
- Dustin Jones, "Biden Says He Has 'No Regrets' on How He's Handled Classified Documents Discovery," NPR, January 19, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/01 /19/1150144933/biden-no-regrets-classified -documents-investigation.

- 5. Office of the Attorney General, "Appointment of Special Counsel," Justice.gov, November 18, 2022, https://www .justice.gov/opa/pr/appointment-special-counsel-0.
- 6. Rebecca Beitsch, "Gang of Eight' Now has Access to Classified Documents Found at Trump, Biden and Pence Homes," The Hill, April 11, 2023, https://thehill .com/homenews/senate/3943806-gang-of-eight-now -has-access-to-classified-documents-found-at-trump -biden-and-pence-homes/.
- Nomaan Merchant, "Leaked Documents May Have Origin in Chatroom for Gamers," AP News, April 11, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/classified-documents -leaks-chatroom-discord-social-media-5fff130f2ca9581b c14514a4e29c7b64.
- 8. Alex Horton et al., "The Key Countries and Revelations from the Pentagon Document Leak," *Washington Post*,

April 11, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com /world/2023/04/10/pentagon-document-leak -russia-china-israel.

- 9. Horton et al., "The Key Countries and Revelations from the Pentagon Document Leak."
- 10. Horton et al., "The Key Countries and Revelations from the Pentagon Document Leak."
- Rebecca Shabad, "Secret Service Informed of 'Potentially Sensitive Document' on Biden's Travel Reportedly Found on Belfast Street," NBC News, April 12, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/secret -service-informed-document-biden-travel-reportedly -found-belfast-rcna79424?fbclid=IwAR07sLLRCe5va mLIU4BQnTnAE4ugyFdLHzQ2KMa5hq74Y5PVpa uwXiREUdI.